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The Hiawatha City Council met in a special meeting as a joint meeting with the Library Board on August 13, 2013. The meeting was held at the Hiawatha Public Library in the Glenn Schminke Community Room.  Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson. Library Board Members present: Deb Connerly, Anna Leno, Matt Dunbar and Brenda Powers. Library Board Member absent: Janet Libe.  Staff present:  Library Director, Jeaneals Weeks; Assistant Library Director, Pat Struttman and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter.  Guests present: Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer, Denny Sharp of FEH Architects and George Lawson of Library Planning.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
Discussion/Possible Action Regarding the Placement of a Special Library Levy on the November 2013 City Fall Election Ballot to Levy an Additional Tax of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed Property Valuation with No Ending Date

On June 18, 2013, City Council passed RESOLUTION #13-148 authorizing the Hiawatha Public Library to proceed with a petition and placement of an insert in the Hiawatha newsletter in support of a special library levy to be place on the November 2013 City election ballot, to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000.00 of assessed property valuation with no ending date for the purpose of generating approximately $80,498.00 per year, with funding to be used for the addition of library staff and the construction of a library building expansion.

Hiawatha Public Library volunteers conducted a petition drive in order to obtain a minimum of 195 signatures required for a valid petition signed by 10% of eligible voters in the last regular city election and were able to obtain 224 eligible signatures.  The City Clerk’s office inspected certified signatures of Hiawatha residents.
Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks and Library Board Members Debra Connerly and Janet Libe were present at the June 18th meeting and requested Council authorization in the placement of the special library levy on the November 2013 City fall election ballot.

During the August 7, 2013 meeting, Mayor Theis informed council that he received a request from Council Member, Bob Rampulla to table the consideration of the special library levy because he was not able to attend the meeting.  Rampulla had some concerns with placing both the Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) and the special library levy questions on the November 2013 City fall election ballot.  Theis continued to explain Marty Bruns was only able to stay for the first two items and without a full council he would like to see this tabled and hold a joint meeting with the Library Board to discuss.
On August 7th, City Council tabled consideration of placing a Special Library Levy on the November 2013 City Fall Election Ballot to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed property valuation with no ending date until Tuesday, August 13, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. in order to hold a special joint Council meeting with the Library Board at the Hiawatha Public Library in the Glenn Schminke Community Room.
City Administrator-Kim Downs prepared the following notes for the August 7th packet: 
I will not be able to attend the joint meeting. I have a Park & Recreation meeting at the same time and with this being Angie Cole’s last meeting I feel it is important for me to be there. I do have a few things I would like to point out so you are prepared for the joint meeting. 

One we do have a valid petition on the table that we legally need to follow through with unless the leader of the petition asks for it to be pulled. The Library Board and its petitioners would need to formally inform us they would like to see the petition pulled. The petition leaders would want to make sure that those individuals who signed the petition were aware of the circumstances and agreed to the removal of the petition request. We would not want the citizens to think their petition has no value and is not important. I think we explain the circumstances they will understand. If we put some parameters around the LOSST dollars and have a plan that aids in the libraries needs it could be a win/win situation. 

Second, if we don’t place the request for a special library levy on this fall’s ballot our next chance to place the request on a ballot would not be able to happen again till the fall of 2015 at our next regular election. I spoke with the Sectary of State to see if we could if needed place the ballot request on the congressional ballot in the fall of 2014 but they concluded we could not. We would need to follow the guide lines spelled out in the State Code 384.12 1 (a) and 20.  

Lastly, LOSST dollars cannot be used for wages which is one of the uses of the library levy Jeaneal mentioned in her memo. However, if we are able to move forward with a gas and electric franchise fees those dollars can go into our general fund.

During the August 13th special joint meeting, City Council and the Library Board held discussion summarized as follows:

Mayor Theis explained the consideration of the Library Special Levy Ballot request was up for discussion tonight due to it being tabled from the August 7th meeting and tonight we have a full council was present to participate in the discussion and possible action.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla stated that he requested the item to be tabled at the August 7th meeting because he was not able to attend and he had concerns on placing the Special Library Levy and the 1% Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) questions on the November 5, 2013 general election ballot.  He thought there may be a better way.  Rampulla continued to state that the library levy will place an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed property valuation and the LOSST will generate approximately $1 million per year or a total of $10 million for 10 years.  Rampulla stated LOSST would provide more “bang for the buck” and it doesn’t increase property valuation.
Rampulla commented if the library estimated $1.3 million for the building addition, $130,000 per year isn’t that much out of $10 million because over 10 years it would provide the library with the $1.3 million they are seeking.  Rampulla stated his personal opinion was if we put both the Special Library Levy and LOSST on the November ballot one won’t pass and that would probably be the $0.01 sales tax. If the $0.01 sales tax it is on the ballot we need to make sure the language says that the $1.3 million will be spent for the renovation of the library. We have to communicate with the public so they understand the $0.01 tax.  Rampulla continued to explain LOSST has to get passed through the Cedar Rapids City Council.  If there is an over site committee in place to make sure the LOSST funds are being spent on roads like Cedar Rapids says it is, it may pass.  If we don’t put the Library levy on the November 5, 2013 ballot, we will not have another opportunity until 2015.

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter explained that his office did some research on Iowa Code Sections 384.12 and 362.4.  Parmenter stated Code Section 362.4 requires an appropriate number of signatures for the petition to constitute a valid petition in order for the question of the tax to be submitted to voters at the next regular city election.  The Linn County Elections Office and the Secretary of State are of the opinion from code interpretation that the city would have to place the Special Library Levy on a regular election ballot and not a special election ballot.  That is the reason we would have to wait until the 2015 regular election if the library levy was not placed on the November 5, 2013 City Fall Election Ballot.
Council Member, Bob Rampulla stated LOSST is a gamble because we don’t know if it will pass.

Council Member, Marty Bruns added if Cedar Rapids handles their creditability problem the 1% LOSST tax will be passed.  Bruns continued to state, as a council we need to make an agreement that we will support the library instead of deferring like we have been.

Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks stated the library doesn’t want to be limited to $1.3 million at this point since they are not sure on the building and how much money they would need.  Weeks didn’t have a problem with LOSST instead but stated it would mean taking a bigger chance to get it passed.

Library Board Member, Deb Connerly  expressed her concern if staffing money doesn’t come from the Special Library Levy then the library has no other option to get that funding.

Council Member, Bob Rampulla responded the $0.27 levy wouldn’t support re-occurring staffing expenses anyways.  Rampulla inquired what the library was going to have to do to generate more money once it ran out.

Council Member, Dennis Norton commented council should support the library levy because LOSST is too risky.

Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks stated the library estimated $45,000 for staffing and they already set the $0.27 additional property valuation so they can’t change it.

Council Member, Dick Olson inquired if the library could manage salary increases and what they were thinking.

Jeaneal Weeks explained the library was looking at an immediate need to hire two (2) part-time 20 hour positions.

Council Member Bob Rampulla stated, “council should be able to come up with enough funding to assist the library until the Special Library Levy could be placed on the fall 2015 election ballot.”
Council Member, Marty Bruns expressed his opinion that this is an issue of library tax versus sales tax and they are usually within 100 votes.  Sales tax won’t “wag the dog.”

Council Member, Dick Olson stated it is too risky to bundle the LOSST with the library levy.  Both sides would come together for a library levy.  Olson continued to explain he finds it hard to believe that east and west sides would not come together for LOSST.  Cedar Rapids didn’t need a library levy because their new library was already funded.  The City of Marion is sticking with their special library levy.  Olson stated he would not be in favor of holding off on the special library levy until 2015, because he believed the levy would pass.  LOSST is too risky.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-209 requesting submission of the question of certifying a special library tax levy in the amount of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed property valuation with no ending date for support of the Hiawatha Public Library to the registered voters of Linn County residing in Hiawatha at the regular city fall election to be held on November 5, 2013, and that revenues from the special library tax in the amount of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed property valuation with no ending date which may be imposed in this City, shall be allocated as follows: the specific purposes for which the revenues shall otherwise be expended is/are 100% for any lawful purpose including, but not limited to the addition of library staff, the construction of a library building expansion and increasing the annual operating budget of the library to offset increased operating costs; the City Clerk is hereby instructed to deliver this Resolution to the Linn County Commissioner of Elections without delay, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

Resolution #13-209 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:15 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

                                                                                      

__________________________

                                                                                     

Tom Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: 
______________________________
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk
